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13 July 2022 OC220550 

Hon Michael Wood Action required by: 

Minister of Transport  Friday, 22 July 2022 

DRAFT CABINET PAPER- PROGRESS ON ESTABLISHING A BUS 
INDUSTRY STANDARD AGREEMENT FOR URBAN BUS DRIVERS 

Purpose 

Seek your feedback on the draft Cabinet paper reporting on progress to establish a bus 
industry standard agreement, which received funding through Budget 2022. We also seek 
your approval to start departmental consultation concurrently with ministerial consultation, 
and to share the draft with the Bus Driver Conditions Steering Group. 

Key points 

• Through Budget 2022, Ministers agreed to provide tagged contingency funding of $61
million over four years, to support improvements to recruitment and retention of bus
drivers through nationally consistent terms and conditions.

• You were invited to report back by July 2022 to Cabinet on progress to agree these terms
and conditions through a bus industry standard agreement. Given the recess and other
priorities, we are now working to an August 2022 report back.

• Waka Kotahi and the sector have developed a proposal that will result in the $61 million
over four years providing up to a $1.60 an hour increase across the board. With public
transport authorities (PTAs) being required to match that increase with their local share,
this funding will result in an increase of up to $3 per hour.

• The Cabinet paper outlines the wider system of improvements required to support driver
recruitment and retention, grouped into three tranches. The first tranche will be funded by
the $61 million allocated through Budget 2022; the second and third tranches outline
further improvements needed to terms and conditions which are not currently funded.
This puts a plan in place for addressing industry concerns that the first tranche does not
go far enough.

• The draft Cabinet paper proposes a report back in December 2022 on progress, as well
as further detail on the funding required to progress future improvements, 

• We understand that the unions have requested that this funding be used to bring all
operators to the same base rate. We have considered but do not propose this approach,

s 9(2)(f)(iv)
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13 Based on those issues, we recommend that the $61 million allocated through Budget 
2022 is used to deliver an increase to base rates across the board. 

14 We consider it prudent to provide the draft Cabinet paper to the Bus Driver Conditions 
Steering Group members, particularly given their work to date in agreeing on an 
industry standard. Should you agree, we propose to share it with the Group on a 
confidential basis, at the same time as departmental consultation. 
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ANNEX 1 DRAFT CABINET PAPER  
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